Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

July 26, 2022
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan; Gil Finch, Jason Call, Mark Gross, alternate; Mike Smith, Bob Roy, alternate; Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative 
Absent:  Donna Laurent, Wayne Kellner, alternate
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Tom Walker, Mark Vander-Heyden, Peter Corey

Bob Roy was designated a voting member in the absence of a regular member. 
Minutes
Gil Finch made the motion to approve the July 12, 2022 meeting minutes as read, seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Jason Call made the motion to approve the July 21, 2022 meeting minutes of a work session as read, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 

Hearing – Thomas and Alberta Walker
Thomas and Alberta Walker have applied to subdivide their property at 99 John Walker Road, Map 17, Lot 12 into two lots, one containing 6.5 acres and one containing 88 acres.  Mr. Walker was at the meeting along with his surveyor Mark Vander-Heyden to present his final plat after two previous consultations with the Board.  The subdivision checklist was completed.  Application fees have been received and abutters noticed.  Mr. Peter Corey of Northern Community Investments Corp. was at the meeting to confirm that the right-of-way to the company’s cell tower was not impacted by the proposed subdivision and was satisfied that it had not.  He thanked the Board and left the meeting.  No questions or comments had been received from abutters to the property.  Board members asked The Select Board’s representative, Kevin Meehan if the Select Board had discussed the application and he said the Board had no problem with how the current plat delineated the hammer head at the top of John Walker Road.  Mr. Walker had also met with Mike Kenison, the acting road agent, to check the road as well and everything was fine.  The top end of the road has a hammerhead design turn-around that is being enlarged to create the required road frontage and more room for a truck to turn.  Jason Call reminded Mr. Walker it would be a good idea to outline this change in a new deed so there is no question where it is.   Bob Roy made the motion to accept the application as complete, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  Jason Call made the motion to approve the subdivision as presented, seconded by Gil Finch.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The plats and mylar were stamped and signed and the mylar will be filed at the Coos County Registry of Deeds.  Mr. Walker will receive a letter and a copy of the minutes to confirm this has happened.  Mr. Walker and Mr. Vander-Heyden thanked the Board and left the meeting.

Financial Report

Bob Roy made the motion to accept the financial report, seconded by Mike Smith.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  

Communications

The Board accepted a letter of resignation from Donna Laurent as representative to the North Country Transportation Advisory Committee on which she has served for a number of years and expressed appreciation for the work she has done.  Ms. Laurent recommended a member of the highway department more familiar with the Jefferson town roads and technical and engineering issues often discussed at the Advisory Committee meetings would better represent the town.
A number of building permits were discussed.  Again, it was noted the Planning Board may ask questions or identify a problem but is the Select Board who makes the final decision to issue a permit not the Planning Board.  A building permit from Thomas Cashman who has asked to place a camper on his lot on Abigail Circle is still pending as Mr. Cashman has still not submitted a drawing of the plan.

Changes to NH RSA 673 were circulated to Board members.  Some Board members said serving on a Board is a constant learning experience as new issues arise to try and understand the zoning and state statues that may apply.  It was suggested the Board invite other speakers to give information to the Board as Dale Pascal did at a previous meeting about the Portland Pipeline.  Recently, there have been applications where distances from the pipeline have been involved.  Other current issues such as short-term rentals, work force housing, campers and campgrounds, road safety, and dealing  NH Department of Environmental Safety regulations are important topics as well. 
A Zoning Board of Adjustment hearing was held to rehear an application for a Special Exception from the Heartwood Public Charter School because an abutter was not noticed as required.  They also heard an application for a Variance from Michael Couture on Turnpike Road who wants to build a garage closer to a lot line than allowed.  Both appeals were granted, the Heartwood School with a number of conditions.  On August 11 they will hear two new applications, one from Albert and Carol Ponte for a Variance to build closer to a lot line on Israel’s River Rd. and one from Marie Cameron for a Special Exception to operate a home-based business teaching classes in paper crafting.
Other Business

The Planning Board at its work session July 21, chose September 13 for a public hearing on the Master Plan revisions.  However, that is New Hampshire’s state primary voting day and the hearing date had to be changed based on dates available for the town’s consultant.  Jason Call made the motion the hearing be held on Tuesday, September 20, and to cancel the regularly scheduled Board meeting on September 13.  The motion was seconded by Bob Roy.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  It was also agreed a notice would be placed in a newspaper as well as on the town’s website.
A discussion followed among Board members about zoning and state regulations, understanding what they mean, applying them equally and in a fair manner.   The process of reaching a decision on an issue during a meeting when members may have differing views.  Also, how an attorney can be consulted for advise to ensure the Board is acting according to the law, as well as, the importance of a property owner first consulting with the Board before any new application is submitted for final approval or money is spent on construction and possibly wasted.  
The Board’s next regular meeting date is August 9, 2022 when two applications will be heard, one for a boundary line adjustment on Chambers Rd. from Richard Garabedian and one for a subdivision on Turnpike Rd. from James Goulet.
Bob Roy made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Gil Finch.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:08 p.m.

_______________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board 
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